Researcher: Emma Ko Study Acceptance Date: August 2024 Study Sequence No. 12

Iraq 2003-11

Executive Summary

After the Persian Gulf War ended in 1991, international attention focused on Iraq and the possibility of weapons of mass destruction (WMD) production there. Iraq's noncompliance with UN-sanctioned inspectors and the September 11 attacks led President George W. Bush to issue an ultimatum to Saddam Hussein to leave the country. Despite mixed international support, the United States, Britain, and other countries (such as Australia and Poland) sent troops into Iraq from Kuwait and launched an invasion with the goal of toppling Hussein's government, creating what became known as "the coalition." By early May 2003, coalition forces had defeated the Iraqi army, and Hussein was in hiding, leaving America and other coalition members in charge of the country. In January 2004, the search for weapons of mass destruction ceased, as none of the alleged stockpiles were found. By late 2003, it was apparent that many different insurgent groups were active in key regions such as Baghdad and Fallujah.²

Already by 2003, the coalition in Iraq faced an insurgency. From late 2003 to 2006, several insurgent groups employed guerrilla tactics, prompting responses from coalition members in a series of escalating operations. Insurgency was not limited to pro-Hussein factions but included Sunni and Shia militias. Military engagements for control of Iraqi territory increased as insurgents gained a foothold, leading to costly battles, such as the Second Battle of Fallujah.³ Following the setup of the more democratic government with parliamentary elections and American support in 2005, insurgent violence increased. The period from 2006 to 2008 was characterized by insurgency against the government and American forces and by internecine violence, as Shia, Sunni, and other tribal elements fought each other.⁴ After 2008, peace remained elusive as militias and insurgent groups reduced much of Iraq to anarchy and the United States increased its troop presence. President Barack Obama took office in January 2009, and the United States began to draw down its forces on February 1, 2009, with combat brigades leaving by August 2010 and additional forces staying to support the Iraqi government until December 2011.⁵

One of the challenges of using Iraq as a case study is that there were more than 50 active insurgent groups from 2003 to 2011. Some were anti-government, but others, like the Anbar Salvation Council, eventually allied with the United States against other militant organizations. Multiple factions and groups within each insurgent element operated independently or collaborated at any one time. Added to this is the complication of a resurgence of insurgent activity post-2011, such as the Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (ISIL), which started operating in western Iraq in 2013. Although outside the purview of this case study, these insurgents still affect the outcome of the 2003–11 conflict in Iraq.

The Five Factors model identifies the primary causes of government defeat against one insurgent movement in a country. Post-US invasion Iraq is unique in the number of evolving insurgent groups and alliances. Anti-government insurgent groups can be broadly grouped in secular organizations,

such as the Jaysh Rijal al-Tariq al-Naqshabandi (Naqshabandi Army) or religious insurgent groups such as al-Qaeda in Iraq, though this oversimplifies the splintered nature of the groups.

Assessing the Five Factors

1. Was the country at the time of the conflict a nation?

No. Personal identity in Iraq is a mix of religion, ethnicity, and tribal affiliations. The largest schism is created by which school of Islam a person identifies with. Much of the insurgency and conflict in Iraq is due to sectarian differences, specifically the Sunni-Shia divide. In 2001, 51 percent of Iraqi Muslims said they were Shia, and 42 percent identified as Sunni. Other minority religions, including the Alawites and Christians, comprise the balance. Ethnic differences also play a major role. Scholars estimate that 75 to 80 percent of Iraqis are Arab and 15 to 20 percent are Kurdish. Intertribal conflicts and feuds also create fault lines in Iraqi society. These schisms played a large part in the conflict in Iraq and the dysfunction of the Iraqi government.

2. Was the government perceived as legitimate by 85 percent of the population

No. The perception of government legitimacy in Iraq is also heavily dominated by sectarian divides, primarily among the three main groups: the Sunni, the Shia, and the Kurds. Although the interim government set up by the United States post-2003 sought to incorporate all three groups into a single government, the efforts failed, leading to issues surrounding government legitimacy.¹² The Shia in Iraq comprise approximately 51 percent of the population, and Sunni Muslims in Iraq make up about 42 percent.¹³ The remaining 7 percent of Iraqis follow other religions, including Alawism, Christianity (of several confessions), Yezidism, and Zoroastrianism. Thus, the American-backed Iraqi government during this conflict did not possess legitimacy from 85 percent of the population. Kurds in Iraq comprise between 15 and 20 percent of the population and place their personal identities in their ethnicity.¹⁴ (Most Kurds are Sunni Muslims, though small numbers follow the Naqshabandi and Qadiriyya Sufi orders or practice Shia Islam, and a significant minority adhere to Alawism and Yezidism.)

3. Did the government maintain or achieve security control over roughly 85 percent of the country's overall population?

No. Insurgency was prevalent in most of Iraq, and more than 15 percent of the population directly experienced conflict. For example, heavy fighting in the city of Baghdad alone exposed 19 percent of the population to insurgent violence and recruitment.¹⁵

4. Did the rebel movement have persistent access to external sanctuary in a neighboring country to a militarily significant degree?

Yes. Considering this question for each of the two example insurgent groups, we see that all the major players in each category of insurgency had access to some kind of external sanctuary that benefited them militarily: al-Qaeda in Iraq was started in 2003 by Abu Musab al-Zarqawi, who had ties to Osama bin Laden and the larger al-Qaeda organization. Operating under the name Jama'at al-Tawhid wa'al-Jihad, al-Qaeda in Iraq used "indiscriminate violence" in an effort to establish a Sunni government and traditional Islamic ways. Al-Qaeda in Iraq enjoyed the benefit of safe havens in Syria, where its members recruited and consolidated their strength. Additionally, al-Qaeda in Iraq benefited from being part of a transnational organization as an affiliate of al-Qaeda.

Izzat Ibrahim al-Douri formed the Naqshabandi Army in 2006 after Hussein's death. This secular organization has Baathist affiliations and sought the reestablishment of a former Baathist-like government.²⁰ Although fairly small, the Naqshabandi Army was responsible for funding many cells and organizing attacks throughout Iraq. The group effectively consolidated splintered insurgency groups under the common goal of ousting the American-led coalition.²¹ The Baath diaspora provided resources such as funding and intelligence from former Baathists in Jordan, Syria, and Yemen for the Naqshabandi Army.²² Although there was no evidence of the Naqshabandi Army physically utilizing sanctuary in other countries during the 2003–11 period, the existence of these contacts and sympathizers, especially in Syria, provided the option had the organization needed it.

5. Was there a government army or armed constabulary force in existence at the start of the conflict? No. The existing Iraqi army was disbanded by the American-led coalition. Subsequently, the coalition attempted to create a new the Iraqi army and civilian police force.²³ These Iraqi security forces failed and did more harm than good augmenting US personnel for general policing and counterinsurgency.²⁴ The 40,000-man Iraqi army created by the coalition at a cost of \$100 billion disintegrated in less than an hour in 2014 when attacked by ISIS forces.

Outcome

Government failure. Although after the US drawdown in 2011 the Iraqi government remained nominally in charge, the outcome of the 2003 to 2011 conflict has been the de facto disintegration of the Iraqi state. The Kurdish region is autonomous, and the Shia-dominated territory is effectively under the control of Iranian militias. The government that the US coalition attempted to establish faced significant challenges with corruption, failing institutions, questions surrounding legitimacy, and the rising insurgency. Political instability allowed insurgency groups to consolidate—such as al-Qaeda in Iraq, which became the Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant (ISIL). These groups benefited from the neighboring Syrian Civil War through weapons smuggling and continued instability in Iraq and the surrounding region, which allowed them to gain territorial control and popular support. For all practical purposes, Iraq is a failed state today.

IRAQ 2003-11	
NATIONAL IDENTITY	NO
GOVERNMENT LEGITIMACY	NO
POPULATION SECURITY	NO
EXTERNAL SANCTUARY	YES
EXISTING SECURITY FORCES	NO

Endnotes

- 1. "Why Did the US and Allies Invade Iraq, 20 Years Ago?," BBC, March 19, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-64980565.
- 2. Encyclopædia Britannica Online, s.v. "Iraq War," accessed August 9, 2024, last updated December 4, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/event/Iraq-War.
- 3. "Iraq War: The Counter-Insurgency," National Army Museum, n.d., accessed August 9, 2024, https://www.nam.ac.uk/explore/iraq-war-counter-insurgency.
- 4. Ahmed S. Hashim, "Iraq's Civil War," *Current History* 106, no. 696 (2007): 3–10, http://www.jstor.org/stable/45318078.
- 5. "2003–2011: The Iraq War," Council on Foreign Relations (CFR), n.d., accessed August 9, 2024, https://www.cfr.org/timeline/iraq-war.
- 6. Who Are the Insurgents? Sunni Arab Rebels in Iraq, United States Institute of Peace (USIP) Special Report 134 (USIP, April 2005), https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/sr134.pdf.
- 7. Bruce R. Pirnie and Edward O'Connell, "Armed Groups in Iraq," in *Counterinsurgency in Iraq* (2003–2006), RAND Counterinsurgency Study, vol. 2 (RAND Corporation, 2008), 21–34. http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7249/mg595-3osd.10.
- 8. *Encyclopædia Britannica Online*, s.v. "Islamic State in Iraq and the Levant," accessed August 9, 2024, last updated December 11, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/topic/Islamic-State-in-Iraq-and-the-Levant.
- 9. European Asylum Support Office (EASO), "Religious and Ethnic Minorities, and Stateless Persons," in *Country Guidance: Iraq; Common Analysis and Guidance Note*, 85ff (EASO, January 2021), https://euaa.europa.eu/country-guidance-iraq-2021/215-religious-and-ethnic-minorities-and-stateless-persons.
- 10. Taif Alkhudary, "How Iraq's Sectarian System Came to Be," *Al Jazeera*, March 29, 2020, https://www.aljazeera.com/opinions/2020/3/29/how-iraqs-sectarian-system-came-to-be.
- 11. Harith Hasan Al-Qarawee, "Iraq's Sectarian Crisis: A Legacy of Exclusion," Carnegie Middle East Center, April 23, 2014, https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2014/04/iraqs-sectarian-crisis-a-legacy-of-exclusion? lang=en.
- 12. Sarhang Hamasaeed and Garrett Nada, "Iraq Timeline: Since the 2003 War," USIP, May 29, 2020, https://www.usip.org/iraq-timeline-2003-war; and Al-Qarawee, "Iraq's Sectarian Crisis."
- 13. Michael Lipka, "The Sunni-Shia Divide: Where They Live, What They Believe and How They View Each Other," Pew Research Center, June 18, 2014, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2014/06/18/the-sunni-shia-divide -where-they-live-what-they-believe-and-how-they-view-each-other/.
- 14. "Kurds in Iraq," Minority Rights Group, last updated October 2014, https://minorityrights.org/communities/kurds-3/.
- 15. Encyclopædia Britannica Online, s.v. "Baghdad Summary," n.d., https://www.britannica.com/summary/Baghdad.
- 16. "Al-Qaida in Iraq," United Nations Security Council, n.d., accessed August 9, 2024, https://main.un.org/securitycouncil/en/sanctions/1267/aq sanctions list/summaries/entity/al-qaida-in-iraq.
- 17. Daniel L. Byman, "Comparing Al Qaeda and ISIS: Different Goals, Different Targets," Brookings Institution, April 29, 2015, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/comparing-al-qaeda-and-isis-different-goals-different-targets/.
- 18. Jessica D. Lewis, *Al-Qaeda in Iraq Resurgent: The Breaking the Walls Campaign*, part 1, Middle East Security Report 14 (Institute for the Study of War, September 2013), https://understandingwar.org/report/al-qaeda-iraq-resurgent.
- 19. Clayton Thomas, *Al Qaeda: Background, Current Status, and U.S. Policy, In Focus*, Congressional Research Service (CRS) Report IF11854, ver. 7 (CRS, updated May 6, 2024), https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IR54.
- 20. "Jaysh Rijal al-Tariqa al-Naqshbandia (JRTN)," Mapping Militants Project, last updated April 1, 2019, https://mappingmilitants.org/node/418/.
- 21. Richard Tomkins, "Ba'athists Aiding Insurgent Attacks," *Washington Times*, June 4, 2009, https://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/jun/04/baathist-comeback-feared/.

- 22. Michael Knights, "The JRTN Movement and Iraq's Next Insurgency," *CTC Sentinel* 4, no. 7 (July 2011): 1–6, https://ctc.westpoint.edu/the-jrtn-movement-and-iraqs-next-insurgency/; and *Mapping Militants Project*, "JRTN."
- 23. Mathieu Deflem and Suzanne Sutphin, "Policing Post-War Iraq: Insurgency, Civilian Police, and the Reconstruction of Society," *Sociological Focus* 39, no. 4 (2006): 265–83, https://doi.org/10.1080/00380237.2006.10571289.
- 24. Department of Defense (DoD), *Measuring Stability and Security in Iraq*, Report to Congress (DoD, December 2009), 43, https://dod.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/Master_9204_29Jan10_FINAL_SIGNED.pdf.
- 25. CFR, "Iraq War."
- 26. National Counterterrorism Center, "Terrorist Groups," Counter Terrorism Guide, n.d., accessed August 9, 2024, https://www.dni.gov/nctc/groups/isil.html; and *Encyclopædia Britannica Online*, s.v. "Iraq," by Gerald Henry Blake et al., accessed August 8, 2024, last updated December 10, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/place/Iraq.



https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/Research-Commentary /Study-of-Internal-Conflict/SOIC-Conflict-Studies/

More information about the programs of the Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) and US Army War College (USAWC) Press can be found on the SSI website at http://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/.

Organizations interested in reprinting this or other SSI and USAWC Press publications should contact the digital media manager via e-mail at usarmy.carlisle.awc.mbx.ssi-editor-for-production@army.mil. All organizations granted this right must include the following statement: "Reprinted with permission of the Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press, US Army War College."





